

Rochester Hills Minutes

Planning Commission

1000 Rochester Hills Dr Rochester Hills, MI 48309 (248) 656-4600 Home Page: www.rochesterhills.org

Chairperson Deborah Brnabic, Vice Chairperson Greg Hooper Members: Susan Bowyer, Gerard Dettloff, John Gaber, Marvie Neubauer, Nicholas O. Kaltsounis, Scott Struzik and Ben Weaver

Tuesday, March 15, 2022

7:00 PM

1000 Rochester Hills Drive

CALL TO ORDER

Chairperson Brnabic called the March 15, 2022 Planning Commission meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., Michigan Time.

ROLL CALL

Present 8 - Deborah Brnabic, Gerard Dettloff, Greg Hooper, Nicholas Kaltsounis, Susan
 M. Bowyer, Ben Weaver, Marvie Neubauer and Scott Struzik

Also present: Sara Roediger, Director of Planning and Economic Dev. Kristen Kapelanski, Manager of Planning Jason Boughton, Utilities Services Manager, DPS/Eng. Jennifer MacDonald, Recording Secretary

Chairperson Brnabic welcomed attendees to the March 15, 2022 Planning Commission meeting. She noted this if anyone would like to speak regarding an agenda item or during public comment for non agenda items to fill out a comment card, and hand that card to Ms. MacDonald. Members of public may also comment on an item by sending an email to planning@rochesterhills.org prior to the discussion of that item. She noted that all comments and questions would be limited to three minutes per person, and all questions would be answered together after each speaker had the opportunity to speak on the same agenda item.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

2022-0112 Approval of Minutes - February 15, 2022

A motion was made by Kaltsounis, seconded by Gaber, that this matter be Approved as Presented. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 9 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Gaber, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Bowyer, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

COMMUNICATIONS

None.

PUBLIC COMMENT

None.

PUBLIC HEARING

2022-0109 Flex Business (FB) Overlay District Moratorium

(Staff Report dated March 9, 2022, draft Amendment, letter to property owners, public hearing notice and public comments received had been placed on file and by reference became a part of the record thereof).

Chairperson Brnabic introduced the proposed moratorium to pause development under the Flex Business Overlay provisions.

Ms. Roediger said that at the Joint Planning Commission and City Council meeting in January, the topic of the Flex Business Overlay district came up as part of a discussion of proposed ordinance amendments. She said that the FB district has been part of the ordinance for about 13 years. She explained that during that time the City has reviewed and approved about a dozen projects under that ordinance, and there have been some mixed emotions about how some of those projects have turned out. She commented that it is a good time to take a pause on the FB Overlay option and evaluate the criteria and the designs required under the FB provisions, including street types, building design, and more importantly, the uses and the density, and where the overlay is located across the City.

Ms. Roediger explained that the FB overlay is a second optional zoning on top of the main underlying zoning. The moratorium will mean a pause in developing properties under the FB overlay provision and the City will not process any new applications for development; however, the underlying zoning provisions may still be used for development. She said this is a six month moratorium, which would allow staff and the City's consultants to work with the Planning Commission to hold meetings and make recommendations to Council on modifications to the ordinance that are appropriate. She said this evening staff is asking the Planning Commission to make a recommendation to City Council for the moratorium to allow time to study and develop revisions to the ordinance. City Council will have a first and second reading for the moratorium ordinance if the Planning Commission recommends approval.

Chairperson Brnabic opened the public hearing at 7:05 p.m. and said three emails were received with regard to this item. She said the emails would become a part of the records and she said she would summarize them as follows:

Thomas and Cornelia Rose, 3081 S. Livernois, Rochester Hills, MI - With the changes in the area they believe that their property is ideal to be developed as a business, because of the location and 200 ft. frontage. They think the FB review is necessary but don't support totally removing the overlay. They are zoned R4 and they have a business adjacent to the north of their property.

Jeff Gabrielson, 201 Cloverport Ave., Rochester Hills, MI - included a letter signed by residents of 19 addresses on Cloverport. He thanked the City for its work and efforts to review the FB overlays in the City, especially in residential areas. They realize that sometimes that what was intended as a helpful tool can have unintended consequences. They look for meaningful action and change with regard to the FB overlays.

Jeremy Olstyn, 152 Cloverport Ave., Rochester Hills, MI - He is also representing residents on Cloverport. They wrote to thank the City for the thoughtful consideration regarding the FB Overlay district and the problems and concerns the district creates. They are encouraged by the discussion of the district and the impact on the City moving forward. The overlay was extended to one of the residential lots on Cloverport Ave., potentially causing major issues if there is development of an adjoining parcel to the south of their subdivision. They favor removing the FB Overlay district entirely, but if the City does not do that they offer five suggestions for amendments to the ordinance.

The following public comments were received at the meeting:

Jeff Gabrielson, 201 Cloverport Ave., Rochester Hills, MI - Mr. Gabrielson said after the joint meeting it was heartwarming as a citizen to have so many board members come up to him and be open to discussion. He is in attendance on behalf of the neighborhood and speaking for them, they are grateful that the City is taking the time to look at what is working and what is not. Their optimal wish would be for the FB overlay to be removed from the property adjoining their street. He understands that there were good intentions when the FB overlay ordinance was written, however in hindsight in needs to be reviewed, and they are grateful the City is doing this.

Douglas Armitage, 1081 W. Auburn Rd., Rochester Hills - Overall looking at the map, he is pleased at some of the areas the City is looking to protect. He said he lives in the Albert Terry historical home, at the corner of Livernois and Auburn. He said he purchased the house 10 yrs. ago, and has used it as a residence but it had the FB overlay designation at that time. It has a good potential for a business application. He said the land to the south and east of him is selling for \$640,000 an acre, if his designation was changed to just residential it would dramatically affect his property value, and he would have businesses to either side of him. It said it would be tantamount to inverse condemnation. He would like to keep his property's status with the FB Overlay.

Linda Ball, 321 E. Hamlin Rd., Rochester Hills, MI - She said they have a large semi-historic home, they have had problems with the historic district trying to designate it as historic. She said they have the unique position of the home being adjacent to a cultural center to the east, Bordine's to the west, and to the south is the Hampton complex. They are not technically a residential type location, so they would prefer not to have the FB designation removed from her property. They would like to keep it so they have the ability to do something with this 7,500 sq. ft. home that doesn't really lend itself to the zoning that it is right now. She agrees with Mr. Armitage's comments. She also noted they have an offer to purchase that they could lose if they lose the FB district designation.

Chairperson Brnabic closed the public hearing at 7:14 pm.

Mr. Gaber said that he has been on the Planning Commission for a few years and has seen the overlay in action and sometimes it works well. He said the Eddington area was the perfect area for it and the implementation in that area worked out well. He said in other areas, such as a small site on the north side of Tienken Road, Tienken Trail Lofts, they took advantage of the overlay but it was not the intent of the FB ordinance when it was passed. He was one of the first people on the commission to say that the ordinance needs to be looked at and revised so that it can work more effectively throughout the community. However he said he cannot support the six month moratorium to not accept any new applications under the FB ordinances for a few reasons. He said that even though this is permissible legally, at a fundamental fairness level there are two issues. It can be a takings issue, right now they have a reasonable expectation they can develop their property under that overlay. The second reason is because we look at zoning districts all the time, and we make amendments all the time without a moratorium. So while he favors making revisions he can't support the moratorium.

Dr. Bowyer stated she hears what the residents are saying and said that people who want to keep it they should be able to keep it, and if people don't want it then it should be removed. She had initially thought the overlay should be removed altogether instead of having a moratorium; however, there have been so many people speaking of the good effects it has had also that maybe it needs to be kept. It needs to be reviewed, Mr. Gaber said that three years ago, and in the meantime nothing has been done. Hopefully the moratorium will only take three months instead of six. She said she fears if the City does not have the moratorium and put a stop to the high density developments in areas that are not wanted, then it won't get done. She fully supports the moratorium but hopes it doesn't take 6 months. She said if a resident has a residential property with the overlay and they want to keep it then we don't want to take it away from them.

Mr. Hooper stated when that when the FB ordinance was enacted a lot of thought was put into it at the time back in 2005-2007. He pointed out that it has been 12-13 years and it hasn't been used a whole lot, but with some of the recent issues that have come up he supports the moratorium. He said when he was on City Council they did moratoriums a couple of times to address various issues, and made appropriate changes to the ordinance as appropriate.

Mr. Hooper made the motion in the packet to establish the temporary moratorium on the Flex Business Overlay districts for a period of six months, and was supported by Kaltsounis.

Chairperson Brnabic noted that other commissioners would like to speak.

Mr. Struzik stated that the moratorium would be appropriate. Properties would revert back to what the property rights were ten years ago, and that will give the City some time to examine things and to perhaps be a bit more surgical and look for areas where there's not much or any transition from a high intensity use

to existing single family residential.

Mr. Dettloff stated that he agrees that the ordinance needs some tweaking; however, generally speaking moratoriums can send a negative message to developers. He acknowledged that the ordinance does need some work. He asked if the moratorium could be done in three months instead of six.

Ms. Roediger responded that logistically, even getting through the adoption process once there is draft language ready to recommend, there is a 15 day noticing required to go to Council; and it is almost two months to adopt it even when the draft language is prepared. She explained that it will take multiple meetings, so she feels much more comfortable with six months. She said she is committed to working as diligently as possible, she can hope for four or five months.

Mr. Dettloff said he doesn't think everybody is looking to eliminate this overlay, and they want to see it done on a timely basis.

Chairperson Brnabic stated that she supports the temporary moratorium, so the FB districts can be reviewed, and then we can move forward with confidence.

Mr. Gaber stated that it has been six weeks since the joint meeting, and this time could have been spent on revising the ordinance and not on the moratorium ordinance. He stated that time must be allocated wisely to move this forward quickly.

Chairperson Brnabic read the full motion made by Mr. Hooper, a roll call vote was taken, and the motion passed 8-1.

Ms. Roediger commented that staff is moving this as fast as possible, and mentioned that this is on Monday's City Council agenda. She explained that by the time that staff got the direction to put this on the agenda, there was not enough time to provide adequate notice and get this on the February agenda. She pointed out that staff sent out 600 letters to property owners in the FB overlay district. She stressed that staff are committed to move this forward as fast as possible, but it does take some time for the process.

A motion was made by Hooper, seconded by Kaltsounis, that this matter be Recommended for Approval to the City Council Regular Meeting. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 8 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Bowyer, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

Nay 1 - Gaber

Resolved, that the Rochester Hills Planning Commission hereby recommends to City Council approval of an ordinance to add Section 138-8.800, a Temporary Moratorium to Chapter 138, Zoning, of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Rochester Hills, Oakland County, Michigan, to establish a temporary moratorium suspending the City's processing and acceptance of applications and plans for development, improvement, or alteration of

land under Article 8 Flex Business Overlay Districts (FB-1., FB-2, and FB-3) of the Zoning Ordinance, to prescribe a penalty for violations, and to repeal inconsistent or conflicting ordinances

2022-0111 Proposed Zoning and Code Amendments

(Staff Report dated March 8, 2022, draft Amendments, and public hearing notice had been placed on file and by reference became a part of the record thereof).

Ms. Kapelanski provided a brief introduction to the proposed City Code and Zoning Ordinance amendments, noting that this is the final draft form which covers changes to home occupations, fences, parapet height, residential parking, exterior lighting and performance standards. She noted that the performance standards are being moved from the Zoning Ordinance to the City Code, which is a matter that will be considered by Council as well. She stated that this evening the Commission is being asked for its recommendation for the Text Amendment to the Zoning Ordinance. She explained that the City Code ordinance is included in the packet as a courtesy, and the Commission does not need to make a motion regarding those Code amendments.

Chairperson Brnabic noted that there were no speaker cards received. She opened the Public Hearing, and seeing no one wishing to speak and no communications or emails, she closed the public hearing.

Dr. Bowyer expressed her thanks to staff for getting odor included in Section 4 so there would be no concerns regarding noxious odors in the city.

Mr. Kaltsounis questioned whether two motions were needed.

Ms. Kapelanski responded that only a motion regarding a recommendation of the text amendments was necessary.

Mr. Kaltsounis commented that much good work has been done to get these proposed text amendments this far and ready to go.

After the vote, Ms. Roediger noted that the text amendments will go to City Council at their next meeting in April, and would not be on this coming Monday's City Council agenda.

A motion was made by Kaltsounis, seconded by Hooper, that this matter be Recommended for Approval to the City Council Regular Meeting. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 9 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Gaber, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Bowyer, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

Resolved, that the Rochester Hills Planning Commission hereby recommends to City Council approval of an ordinance to amend Sections 138-1.203, 138-4.415, 138-10.107, 138-10.310, 138-10.312, 138-11.102, 138-13.151 and Chapter 2 of Article 10 of Chapter 138, Zoning, of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Rochester Hills, Oakland County, Michigan, to clarify public notice sign requirements, to update standards for home occupations, to clarify swimming pool fence regulations, to update performance standards and relocate this section to the City Code, to institute a maximum parapet height, to update standards for residential parking, to update

exterior lighting standards, and to ensure consistency across various ordinance sections; to repeal conflicting or inconsistent ordinances, and prescribe a penalty for violations.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

2021-0469

Request for Conditional Use Recommendation - City File No. 21-008 - Bebb Oak Meadows - to construct a drive-through associated with a mixed use development with retail, restaurant and apartments on approximately five-acres located on the west side of Rochester Rd., north of Auburn Rd., zoned B-3 Shopping Center Business District with an FB-3 Flexible Business Overlay, Parcel No. 15-27-477-058, Michael Thompson, Stucky Vitale Architects, Applicant

(Staff Report dated March 9, 2022, site plans and elevations, letters from the Applicant, review comments had been placed on file and by reference became a part of the record thereof).

Present for the applicant were Michael Thompson and John Vitale, Stucky Vitale Architects, 27122 Woodward Avenue, Royal Oak Michigan, and Greg Need, Adkison, Need, Allen & Rentrop, PLLC, 39572 Woodward Ave. #222, Bloomfield Hills, Michigan, along with property owner Fred Hadid.

Ms. Kapelanski stated that the Commission has seen this item a couple of times and explained that the applicant is seeking site plan approval, tree removal permit approval and a conditional use recommendation. She noted that the item was before the Commission most recently at its February 15, 2022 meeting, and at that meeting consideration was postponed in order for the applicant to address a number of issues. Per those requests, the applicant has revised the elevations, has selected a carport elevation, has clarified the maximum floor plate issue, and has made some changes to the drive-through circulation. She pointed out that generally the site layout does meet all of the provisions of the Zoning Ordinance with one exception, and that is that the required right-of-way plantings have been placed elsewhere on the site to avoid utility conflicts. She mentioned that the conditional use portion of the request is a discretionary decision by the Planning Commission.

Mr. Need stated that he was here tonight representing the property owner along with John Vitale and Michael Thompson, and property owner Fred Hadid. He explained that Mr. Vitale would go through a brief history and then indicate how the applicant has responded to the concerns raised by the Commission and the Planning Department at the last meeting. Following Mr. Vitale's presentation, Mr. Need stated that he will summarize the comments.

Mr. Vitale reviewed the timeline of the proposed project, noting that the original submittal was made March 19, 2021. Several submittals were made to the Planning Department and they worked closely with the department, City administration, Michigan Department of Transportation (MDOT) and the City Engineering Department. He noted that they have received all of the approvals from MDOT and have worked closely with MDOT engineering in making sure that the driveway approaches on Rochester Road work well. He stated that they have made three submittals, and this is their third presentation in front of the Planning Commission. With the Commission's input and working with the City,

Ms. Kapelanski and Ms. Roediger, he thinks they have done everything that they felt they could do in making this project still successful. He stated that they have a three-dimensional presentation along with videoscaping that they hope will be more helpful to describe the project and what is being proposed at the site.

He began the video presentation, noting that they have softened the colors and have switched from a metal panel to a composite panel. The stark white which was mentioned in feedback from the Commission has been changed to a softer beige tone, more like limestone. He pointed out that the wood and the panels themselves are a composite product and more brick was introduced. He stated that their original submission was approximately 21% brick and now there is approximately 35% of the façade brick. He stated that the additional brick and detail is shown on every elevation and there is no more metal panel. He noted it will have a more stone-like appearance with the introduction of the composite panels along with stone and masonry. He noted that the main material will be approximately 70 percent and the secondary materials lessened substantially.

He showed an illustration that depicts how it was evaluated relative to the FB district, and noted that two interpretations show courtyard and lawn frontage versus the street frontage. He added that they reviewed the ordinance in both interpretations and note that confirmed with Ms. Kapelanski that they meet all the ordinance criteria in both interpretations.

Mr. Vitale noted that they listened to the Commission's feedback on the drive-through. He stated that the Commissioners expressed concern that as cars exited the drive-through they were going into almost a head-on view of the oncoming traffic. He explained that they shrunk the retail building down considerably, widened the separation between the drive-through and the adjoining drive lanes and created a landscaped area so now cars that are coming out of the drive-through have to stop and make a left-hand turn. He stated that there is no more concern for a head-on consideration. A video showed a walk-around view of the drive-through itself showing the clear separation between the drive-through exit land and the aisleways on the side, how the cars would look in the drive-through lane, and how the drive-through looks at the rear of the building. He commented that he thinks it's a much safer setup and they have accomplished what the Commission's concerns are relative to safety.

A night shot of the drive-through was included along with lighting on the divider. He pointed out that the divider was widened to approximately six feet with a high curb to prevent cars from coming over it. Lighting at night will also help create a much safer environment.

He stated that they wanted to present a better depiction of the carports, noting that it was a simple one-story carport primarily of metal construction. He stated that this shows the hard work they accomplished with MDOT and the City Engineer and their engineering department relative to how both driveways work and they now have their MDOT permit, and have accomplished everyone's objective making that as safe as possible.

Mr. Vitale stated that it was discussed to have a better depiction of the courtyard, and displayed a three-dimensional view of the courtyard. He noted that more screening was added between the parking and the courtyard itself, and stated that the courtyard is pretty well screened from a landscaping standpoint. He explained that they now show the hardscape as well as the plantings, the feature trees including the Bebb Oak tree that is the center point of the courtyard itself, and how well the courtyard is screened from the parking area creating a nice private residential area. He showed setbacks depicting the adjoining properties and how they have screened everything they can against the residential property at the rear. He noted there will be a six foot wall, and in addition to the wall is a berm, and on the berm are deciduous trees and evergreens to accomplish maximum screening. He noted additional masonry was added and now they are over 35% masonry. He mentioned that there is a lot of articulation on the building, and pointed out that the balconies also have architectural features that house some of the systems in the building, and he expressed his hope that this better demonstrates the character and architecture of the building.

He noted that more markings were added throughout on the pavement in terms of better describing the vehicular and pedestrian circulation on the site. He added that the three dimensional views show the amenities in the courtyard. He listed some of the amenities that the development would offer, including a resident lounge, fitness center, mail package room, dog wash station, potential fiber optic internet, outdoor courtyard, outdoor seating, barbecue and grill area, smoke free building, bike rack, EV charging stations and the feature Bebb Oak tree.

He noted that there were some questions on how the emergency vehicles would be easily accessible underneath the crossover bridge, noting that there is a 14-foot clearance that easily accommodates emergency vehicles underneath that drive-through area. He mentioned one of the views talked about at one of the previous meetings, stating that they took a drone shot and looked at views from the neighboring property at eye level, and explained that their presentation better demonstrates where those shots were taken. He noted that they have done their best to photo-in the proposed building. He referenced the screening at the property line and stated that there is a wall and a berm, deciduous trees and evergreens creating quite a screen in addition to the foliage and deciduous trees already present in the neighboring property. He added adjoining uses include a car wash and a car lot, and stated that this will be a great addition to the community in terms of comparison to other uses there. He pointed out that there will be less density in terms of traffic compared to some of the adjoining uses.

He noted that the loading area had been discussed, and stated that his presentation better describes the loading area placed on the property close to one of the entrances to the building. He showed a video that he stated would give a better feel for the entire project noting the masonry, interior, and approach.

Chairperson Brnabic expressed her thanks for the 3-D presentation, stating that it presents a clearer picture of what is being proposed with a lot more detail. She

questioned the landscaping, and whether it was actual size at planting.

Mr. Vitale responded that the landscaping on the courtyard is what is specified on the landscape drawing, and will be purchased as close as it can be to what is proposed.

Chairperson Brnabic asked if they are presenting the landscape as of when it is planted or in the future.

Mr. Vitale responded that the rendering took the actual landscape that was specified on the plan. He commented that he was not sure of the maturity of every plant, but he thought it was as close as they could come to buying the plant at the size that is available.

Mr. Weaver stated that the shrubs are probably at three to five years after planting based on the sizes that are shown on the plan. Trees may be a little longer.

Mr. Need stated that at this point they believe they have met all of the objective requirements of the ordinance and they have received recommendations for approval from all the City departments. He pointed out that the only discretionary decision is with regard to the drive-through, and based upon what has been heard tonight, he believes that they have addressed all those concerns. He stated that they have their MDOT permit, have addressed the additional separation and have addressed the on-site circulation as far as cars exiting that drive-through. He stated that he wished to also comment for the record that they have gone through the moratorium presentation earlier and have reviewed the moratorium ordinance and it is his understanding that the moratorium would not apply to this development as they had submitted their final site plan documents prior.

Chairperson Brnabic confirmed that was correct.

Mr. Need stated that at this time they would request that they receive a favorable recommendation with regard to the conditional use permit, and later on approval of their site plan and tree removal permit.

Dr. Bowyer expressed her thanks for the presentation, noting that she felt the colors look like they blend in well with what Rochester Hills is about, and it is not the stark white that looks like a prison from a distance. She added that it is good that they put in more brick, noting that brick is one of the themes through the city. She noted that she was happy when the loading lane was added. She questioned whether there was a photo of what the actual carports would look like and if they were for cars and not an RV-height.

Mr. Vitale showed the carport photo again noting that it is a very simple shed metal roof with four metal posts. He noted it was probably ten feet high at the high-point, and would be a low single-story structure.

Dr. Bowyer stated that the courtyard is awesome and she loves how that looks. She commented that the 3-D views really help understand how it looks. She

stated that she still comes back to the drive-through, noting that she still has issues with it. She commented that the 3-D image shows that it is a negative impact to the courtyard to have all those cars idling there, with fumes, noise and light pollution, stating that she would not enjoy a courtyard like that with cars idling for a longer period of time. She stated that she still feels that they should go back to a bigger building and remove the drive-through. She stated that she appreciates the change to the drive-through flow, but noted that there are no plantings in front of that to screen people from coming in from looking at cars coming at them. She commented that would prefer having plantings in front so people coming in cannot see the headlights. She stated that she hates that it is four stories and hates the density, but loves how the building turned out. She noted that she does not like the drive-through design and believes that it will negatively impact the courtyard.

Mr. Vitale apologized that he could not disclose the tenant, but what is being proposed is a fast-casual. He stated that it is not fast food and he thinks that the density of the drive-through will be very minimal.

Dr. Bowyer pointed out that the drive-through was set up as a double lane, and she noted that cars will still point out toward Rochester Road.

Mr. Vitale responded that he believed that will minimize any waiting time. He added that it is not a fast food restaurant and thinks that they will have minimal wait times and traffic in the drive-throughs. He stated that they would be open to putting landscaping on that curve. He noted that they have moved the drive-through over so significantly and the drive-lane is so wide that it will be difficult to look right into the cars.

Dr. Bowyer noted that the 3-D fly-in still shows that headlights will face toward those driving in.

Mr. Vitale commented that they were trying to demonstrate how much room they actually have. He stated that while he understands her concern, he does not think that they will have the situation Dr. Bowyer is concerned about. He stressed it has been pulled a whole lane over.

Mr. Thompson stated that while there are two lanes, with the outside lane for rapid pick up so it will not be a stop and sit lane. He stated that adding more screening is easily done. He commented that he might even propose a short wall there.

Dr. Bowyer stated that she would like that as it is an accident waiting to happen.

Mr. Gaber commented that while Dr. Bowyer raises some good points, he would prefer to see some type of evergreen low shrub there to soften it up. He stated that there is no reason it needs to be concrete or hard surface and stated that he does not think it is intended for people to walk in that area because there is nowhere to go to. He commented that he does not have a problem seeing some of the lights as it alerts people coming in that they know there is a car there. He asked if the carports were all the way around the perimeter.

Mr. Vitale responded that they are not everywhere. He stated that there are six carports and not all the parking is covered.

Mr. Gaber stated that given what he has seen elsewhere, for instance at City Lofts he was somewhat disappointed with the carports, he understands what they are trying to accomplish and market conditions might dictate what they do like what happened at City Walk. He stated that with regard to the pavement markings, they are different in the renderings and fly-bys than are shown in the site plans. He stated that they are much more detailed in the renderings. He commented that he likes the markings, particularly the drive-through direction, and where there are conflicts, arrows going different directions, and he stated that he would like to see those going into the site plan.

Mr. Vitale responded that they would be happy to incorporate those and include those as a condition to make sure they are on there.

Mr. Gaber stated that he thinks they have done quite a bit to make this building much more attractive than it was in the original submissions, and that is appreciated.

Mr. Struzik stated that he feels that the Commission's feedback has been acted on and has resulted in a much better project for the potential future residents and future customers at the site. He feels much better about the driveway exit now and does echo Dr. Bowyer's concerns that it would be nice to have some sort of barrier or additional screening right there at that spot. He pointed out that there is a crosswalk right there and he would hate for a car to unintentionally go forward and go over. Additional screening would ease that and help the headlight situation. He agreed with Mr. Gaber that he would not want cars coming out of nowhere so getting it right is very important. He commented that the building is much more aesthetically pleasing especially with the beige and is much less harsh. The colors were showing up more favorably on his laptop than show on this screen, and he hoped that his laptop is more true to the color. He concurred with Dr. Bowyer that the courtyard is great, and it is unfortunate that the drive-through lane will be right there. He commented that one thing to keep in mind is that over the coming decades internal combustion engines will be phased out in favor of electric vehicles and in a matter of 10 or 20 years there might not be an issue with that as much.

He commented that retail will complement the adjacent commercial uses and there are a lot of potential customers sitting in waiting rooms for vehicles and other services nearby. He mentioned that it is always difficult to look at a potential four story building that is adjacent to single family residential. He mentioned that there were a couple of other recent examples built including City Flats and the Gateway Hotel, so the rear setback for City Flats for the rear property line to the four story building is 115 feet and this proposal is 39 percent greater of a rear setback than City Flats. He noted the other recent example is the gateway hotel and that four-story building is also 125 feet rear setback. Once again, Bebb Oak is 160 feet and that represents a 28% greater rear setback and he thinks that additional rear setback combined with all of the screening makes it doable for being adjacent to the single family homes.

Mr. Weaver stated that he would agree with his fellow Commissioners in that the applicant has done a great job dressing it up and addressing the Commission's concerns. He stated that he shares the same concerns regarding the drive-through and would agree that some landscaping might help, making sure that it is low enough to not block sight lines of those pulling out of the drive-through. Looking at the rendering, it helps because it shows a green section where there might be some added landscaping while still maintaining the crosswalk. He suggested flipping the green and the concrete on the plan and slide the crosswalk over to line it up.

Mr. Vitale suggested that they could make it all green in that area.

Mr. Kaltsounis noted that earlier today there were many people in attendance, and it was heard loud and clear at the last election, heard by the Council members and everyone let the Commission know at the last meeting, that there is a general concern with how the FB-2 overlay is being interpreted. He stated that he would not blame a developer to push the limits to the law to the nth degree, but unfortunately developments and some of the features in this development is the reason why this moratorium is there or why it is being asked for today. He questioned what the projected floor plate of the entire building, if it were looked at from above without the breakup of the first one.

Mr. Vitale recalled that the leasable footprint is approximately 24,000 square feet.

Mr. Kaltsounis commented that the 2nd floor is approximately 32,000 square feet. He noted that the reason why many people were in attendance concerned about the FB-2 overlay is that there is a second floor which obviously does not pass the floor plate requirement, but they cheated the first floor. Not only did they cheat the first floor to make it smaller to meet the requirement, they added a drive-through.

Mr. Vitale commented that this was not accurate. The floor plate does not come into consideration in the FB ordinance for the way this is evaluated. He commented that it was under a different criteria, and they worked with Ms. Kapelanski on that. He noted that they looked at it with two kinds of frontages, and the floor plate has no bearing on how this building is evaluated in the FB Flexible District.

Mr. Kaltsounis noted that this is where the split gives two types of advantages, but in the end a big building is the result.

Mr. Vitale stated that it is a 5-acre site and if you look at this building in terms of acreage, he is not sure he would agree with concerns of the density. He stated that he understands the concern with the ordinance and that there is a feeling of overdensity in the community and he applauds people and the Commission for looking at that and evaluating that; however, this building as the ordinance is written fully fits the ordinance.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that he would agree with Mr. Vitale, but the reason why it also fits the ordinances and the different moves that were made to do it is what a

lot of people are complaining about. He commented that it is not for today, but is for the moratorium. He stated that he wants to point out to staff that this drive-through made the building larger than what it should have been and it is a great idea; but it is also the reason why they had all those people here today concerned about it.

Mr. Vitale stated that for clarification, and not meaning to make it a point of contention, even if you evaluated the building with the front yard without the drive-through, it still meets the ordinance. He commented that the way the ordinance is written right now, to evaluate the ordinance.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that he is pointing out items that need to be evaluated because there is a lot of gray area in the way this development was considered or done and that is per the rules, and the general heartburn he has about it.

Mr. Hooper stated that missed the last meeting and he read the minutes in detail about what occurred and wanted to add his comments and thoughts. When they looked at flexible business use as an overlay zoning back in 2007 and 2009 and it has been in effect for 13 years now, it was done very purposeful in that they were looking at existing commercial structures that were becoming obsolete and to encourage redevelopment, and created this flexible use overlay to reduce some of the commercial retail component and provide alternative uses whether it be office or multi-family or additional residential component to this. This fits this concept of what the Flexible Business thought process was 14-15 years ago to a T. The idea was Rochester Hills went through a growth period of time, and now it was a mature community looking at some of the older 35-40-50 year old parcels and to encourage redevelopment and reinvestment in the community, looking at alternative ways to encourage and alternative ideas as well. With that, in his opinion, this meets that criteria of what the thought process was. He stated that he has been on the Commission for 23 years now. He stated that as far as the concept goes here of having the apartments, which he believes will be high-end apartments. He stated that he applauds the developer on this, and thinks this will be a huge hit. People want to live in the center of town close to all the amenities around, and this will be successful. Taking a commercial property and introducing the multi-family or additional residential component into it in a middle of town in close convenience to all the amenities will be a huge hit. In regard to the drive-through, he agrees with Dr. Bowyer and thinks what can be done, as Mr. Weaver is spot on - on the site plan sheet 4 shows the sidewalk/crosswalk. If the applicant simply relocates that as they still have to maintain the crosswalk to get out of the front of the building and move that to the north with 3-foot tall landscaping to the south creating the headlights screening, he thinks you could easily take care of that. He suggested that be done for that island as well as to the island to the east. He noted that there may be a hydrant to be moved, but it could be done in the final adjustment of the site plan.

He added that the other thought is that this drive-through is 170 feet from Rochester Road, and one mile down the street Starbucks is 78 feet from the road and they do not have a problem with cars coming in and out. He mentioned that they are offset at Starbucks but this is twice the distance, so he did not think it would be much of an issue, but to make sure it is not an issue he

would agree with his colleagues on adding that concept.

Mr. Hooper commented that the earth tone colors are absolutely appropriate here for Rochester Hills. He mentioned that Mr. Gaber noted the added markings in the video and he would agree with that as well to add them to the site plan. He mentioned noise, and stated that he would guarantee that the self-service car wash adjacent would create 10 times the noise that this development will create. He commented that this is a residential community and the self-service car wash is right next to the neighbors, 25 feet from their property line, while this is 160 feet off. He added that the carports will help minimize the noise from the vehicles in the rear of parking lot if there is any. He stated that the applicant has come before the Planning Commission three times and has made a lot of improvements to the plan, and he fully supports the project going forward.

Mr. Weaver stated in scrolling through the part 2 of the plans submitted, the landscape plans and floor plans, the site plan did not match the new drive-through layout. He stated that when cleaning up the plans to incorporate the pavement markings, they need to make sure the site plan matches up with everything.

Mr. Vitale stated that he would be happy to do that.

Mr. Dettloff questioned whether the end cap on the north end would be the fast casual restaurant.

Mr. Vitale stated it would be the opposite side.

Mr. Dettloff questioned where people would be placing orders and questioned where the apartments would be in relation.

Mr. Vitale stated that it will be at the rear of the building and there will be some apartments above at some distance.

Mr. Dettloff stated from a noise standpoint it was previously a concern at another development where the drive-through was adjacent to a residential area, neighbors had expressed concern regarding noise, and questioned what was being done to reduce or eliminate noise.

Mr. Vitale stated that it will be a low-density operation and they do not anticipate a lot of ordering. One lane will be fast pickup where someone texts or calls in to order and they would do a fast pickup. He commented that sometime there is some noise there, but they will try to minimize it as much as they can. He noted that they have incorporated covered screens which they think will be a buffer and capture the sound.

Mr. Dettloff questioned the hours of operation for the drive-through.

Mr. Vitale stated that he does not know the exact hours of operation but it is not going to be 24-hour service and will be limited hours.

Mr. Dettloff referred to the second lane and asked if it was for pickup only.

Mr. Vitale stated that it was noted that they would bypass orders in the pickup lane.

Mr. Dettloff stated that his concern is noise and he would agree with what Dr. Bowyer initially said; however, he wholehearted supports this and thinks the applicant has done a phenomenal job. To Mr. Hooper's point, he thinks this will be a big hit in Rochester Hills and he thanked the applicant for bringing this opportunity.

Dr. Bowyer commented that the noise issue she had is in reference to sitting in the courtyard and trying to enjoy that in the summer those cars will be loud. She stated that she assumes that the apartments above will be built in such a way that they will not be hearing all the cars sitting there.

Mr. Vitale responded that they would take this into consideration as they finalize the design. He added that the other thing they could do is use products like acoustic deck to help absorb the sound in those covered areas. He stated that there are things they are conscious of that they hope will minimize any spillage and absorb sound.

Dr. Bowyer questioned Mr. Hooper's comment regarding the Starbucks at Auburn and Rochester, and stated that the drive-through there is not the same as those cars pulling in off of Rochester Road as those pulling in can only turn right and there is no conflict. She commented that if the drive-through had been designed like that, she would have been 100% on board. She stated that because it is not like that she still has problems with the drive-through.

Mr. Hooper stated that his point regarding that Starbucks was the distance of 78 foot versus 170 feet here.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that this project has come a long way.

Mr. Vitale stated that they have appreciated all of the Commission's feedback and commented that it is a much better project because of their feedback.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that he is still concerned about echoing of the drive through to the properties that are facing it, but feels that the applicant will make adjustments as needed to fill rooms on that side. He commented that he is looking at adding several conditions, and one that he would like to add would be to the Conditional Land Use and the comment that one drive-through lane be designated for on-line orders only and make that a condition. He questioned whether the applicant would agree to that.

Mr. Vitale stated that he believes so.

Chairperson Brnabic restated the condition, that one drive-through lane be revised for online orders only.

Mr. Vitale stated that he would like to use the proper terminology and stated that

they call it a fast pickup lane.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that he could call it pre-orders.

Mr. Vitale stated that without the tenant being in attendance, he is not sure that the tenant can commit to how they run their operation; but the idea is that they do have a fast pickup lane. He commented that he is not sure what restrictions that is implied, but that is a fast pickup lane.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated calling it preorders only is fast pickup. He commented that it was mentioned here today as a way to help push this along and if they are going in that direction, he would like to add that to the Conditional Land Use.

Mr. Vitale stated that he would hope that the tenant's style of business and their interpretation of that is not out of alignment.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that he would leave this condition out for today, but make it noted for City Council and it could be addressed then. He stated that it is definitely a good idea as it would help the residents in that area from hearing all the cars.

He noted the two other conditions to add to the site plan, including that the applicant submit for staff approval pavement markings to be added to the plans as shown on the video renderings, and that the applicant submit a plan for staff approval with the bulb at the end of the driveway revised to flip the green areas to allow better access to the sidewalk. He moved the motion in the packet for recommendation for approval of the conditional use, and it was seconded by Mr. Hooper.

After the roll call vote, Chairperson Brnabic stated that the motion for recommendation for approval of the conditional use passed 8-1.

Mr. Kaltsounis moved the motions in the packet to approve the tree removal permit, and to approve the site plan with the two conditions added, and both motions were seconded by Mr. Hooper. Chairperson Brnabic announced that each motion passed by unanimous vote.

A motion was made by Kaltsounis, seconded by Hooper, that this matter be Recommended for Approval to the City Council Regular Meeting. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 8 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Gaber, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

Nay 1 - Bowyer

Resolved, in the matter of City File No. 21-008 (Bebb Oak Meadows), the Planning Commission recommends to City Council Approval of the Conditional Use to allow a restaurant with a drive-through, based on plans received by the Planning Department on February 25, 2022 with the following findings:

Findings

1. The use will promote the intent and purpose of the Zoning Ordinance.

- 2. The site has been designed and is proposed to be operated, maintained, and managed so as to be compatible, harmonious, and appropriate in appearance with the existing and planned character of the general vicinity, adjacent uses of land, and the capacity of public services and facilities affected by the use.
- 3. The proposal will have a positive impact on the community by adding housing options, goods and services, and offering employment opportunities.
- 4. The proposed development is served adequately by essential public facilities and services, such as highways, streets, police and fire protection, water and sewer, drainage ways, and refuse disposal.
- 5. The proposed development will not be detrimental, hazardous, or disturbing to existing or future neighboring land uses, persons, property, or the public welfare.
- 6. The proposal will not create additional requirements at public cost for public facilities and services that will be detrimental to the economic welfare of the community.

Conditions

- 1. City Council approval of the Conditional Use.
- 2. If, in the determination of City staff, the intensity of the drive-through changes or increases, in terms of traffic, queuing, noise, hours, lighting, odor, or other aspects that may cause adverse off-site impact, City staff may require and order the conditional use approval to be remanded to the Planning Commission and City Council as necessary for re-examination of the conditional use approval and conditions for possible revocation, modification or supplementation.

2021-0470

Request for approval of a Tree Removal Permit - City File No. 21-008 - for the removal and replacement of as many as 13 trees for Bebb Oak Meadows, a mixed use development with retail, restaurant and apartments on approximately five-acres located on the west side of Rochester Rd., north of Auburn Rd., zoned B-3 Shopping Center Business District with an FB-3 Flexible Business Overlay, Parcel No. 15-27-477-058, Michael Thompson, Stucky Vitale Architects, Applicant

A motion was made by Kaltsounis, seconded by Hooper, that this matter be Granted. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 9 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Gaber, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Bowyer, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

Resolved, in the matter of City File No. 21-008 (Bebb Oak Meadows) the Planning Commission grants a Tree Removal Permit, based on plans received by the Planning Department on February 25, 2022 with the following findings and subject to the following conditions:

Findings

- 1. The proposed removal and replacement of regulated trees is in conformance with the Tree Conservation Ordinance.
- 2. The applicant is proposing to remove 13 regulated trees and no specimen trees, with 8

replacement trees required, and with 8 replacement trees proposed to be installed.

Conditions

1. Tree protective fencing, as reviewed and approved by the City staff, shall be installed prior to temporary grade being issued by Engineering.

No payment to the City's tree fund is required.

2021-0471

Request for Site Plan Approval - City File No. 21-008 - Bebb Oak Meadows - a mixed use development with retail, restaurant and apartments on approximately five-acres located on the west side of Rochester Rd., north of Auburn Rd., zoned B-3 Shopping Center Business District with an FB-3 Flexible Business Overlay, Parcel No. 15-27-477-058, Michael Thompson, Stucky Vitale Architects, Applicant

A motion was made by Kaltsounis, seconded by Hooper, that this matter be Approved. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 9 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Gaber, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Bowyer, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

Resolved, in the matter of City File No. 21-008 (Bebb Oak Meadows) the Planning Commission approves the Site Plan, based on plans received by the Planning Department on February 25, 2022 with the following findings and subject to the following conditions:

Findings

- 1. The site plan and supporting documents demonstrate that all applicable requirements of the Zoning Ordinance, as well as other City Ordinances, standards, and requirements, can be met subject to the conditions noted below.
- 2. The proposed project will be accessed from Rochester Rd. by existing curb cuts, thereby promoting safety and convenience of vehicular traffic both within the site and on adjoining streets.
- 3. The proposed improvements should have a satisfactory and harmonious relationship with the development on-site as well as existing development in the adjacent vicinity.
- 4. The proposed development will not have an unreasonably detrimental or injurious effect upon the natural characteristics and features of the site or those of the surrounding area.

Conditions

- 1. Address all applicable comments from other City departments and outside agency review letters, prior to final approval by staff.
- 2. Provide a landscape bond in the amount of \$155,585, plus inspection fees, as adjusted by staff as necessary, prior to the preconstruction meeting with Engineering.
- 3. The applicant submit for staff approval a plan with pavement markings to be added to the plans as shown in the video renderings.
- 4. That the applicant submit for staff approval updated prints with the bulb at the end of

the driveway revised to flip the green areas to allow for better access for the sidewalk.

NEW BUSINESS

2021-0426

Request for Final Site Condominium Plan Recommendation - City File No. 19-031 - Camden Crossing Site Condos, a proposed 25-unit, detached single family condominium development on 9.36 acres located on the north side of Hamlin Rd., between Livernois and Rochester Rd., zoned R-3 One Family Residential with MR Mixed Residential Overlay District, Parcel Nos. 15-22-451-029, 15-22-451-002 and part of 15-22-451-022, Camden Crossing, Applicant

Mr. Gaber stated that he wished to recuse himself from this Agenda item as he represents the applicant group in other matters.

Chairperson Brnabic excused Mr. Gaber from this item and he left the dais.

(Staff Report dated March 9, 2022, site plans, and letter from the applicant had been placed on file and by reference became part of the record).

Present for the applicant were Jim Polyzois on behalf of Camden Crossing, 14955 Technology Dr., Rochester Hills, MI 48315 and Ralph Nunez of Nunez Design, 249 Park Street, Troy, MI 48083.

Ms. Kapelanski stated that the applicant is seeking approval of the final site condominium plan this evening for Camden Crossing. She noted that it is a 25-unit detached single family development on the north side of Hamlin. She explained that the site is begin developed under the MR overlay district and the Planning Commission recommended approval of the preliminary site condo on October 19, 2021, subject to a number of revisions, the biggest of those being the removal of one unit, making it 25 units instead of 26. She stated that the applicant did make those revisions including reducing the development to 25 units, and the City Council approved the preliminary site condo with those revisions in November of 2021. She stated that the applicant is before the Commission this evening to complete their requirements and receive their final site condo approval. She noted that staff reviews are recommending approval.

Mr. Nunez stated that there is only one slight change from the renderings, landscape and site plans that the Commission had seen before. He noted that it pertained to the landscape plant material that was at the northwest corner, and he explained that a husband and wife have a large single family residential lot that is about 200 feet in length adjacent to the property. He stated that the plan had plant material that would meet the required buffer requirements, and subsequently they were asked by the Commission to visit with the neighbors. He noted that the neighbors would like evergreens, arborvitaes; and what they did was took the plant material that was proposed as required by the ordinance and divided that by the price of arborvitaes, and those 18 arborvitaes will be placed in the adjacent neighbor's property at their direction. He stated that this is the only change, with the exception of some engineering revisions. He stressed that these revisions did not change the site plan beyond the loss of the

26th lot and the addition of some open space.

Chairperson Brnabic expressed her thanks to the applicant for working so well with the neighbors.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that this is a final site plan recommendation, which means that the Commission's job today is to ensure that the intent of the development that went through all of the processes and engineering meets the original intent that was approved in the preliminary phase many months ago. He stated that from what he sees it does, so he would like to move the motion in the packet. The motion was supported by Mr. Hooper, and a vote was taken.

Chairperson Brnabic noted that the motion passed unanimously and congratulated the applicant.

Mr. Nunez expressed his thanks to the Planning Department for their excellent job, and to Engineering and Forestry for their help in getting this through.

After the discussion and vote, Mr. Gaber rejoined the Commission.

A motion was made by Kaltsounis, seconded by Hooper, that this matter be Recommended for Approval to the City Council Regular Meeting,. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 8 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Bowyer, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

Abstain 1 - Gaber

Resolved, in the matter of City File No. 19-031 Camden Crossing Condos, the Planning Commission recommends that City Council grants Approval of the Final Site Condominium Plan, based on plans dated received by the Planning Department on February 18, 2022, with the following findings and subject to the following conditions:

Findings

- 1. Upon compliance with the following conditions, the proposed condominium plan meets all applicable requirements of the zoning ordinance and one-family residential detached condominiums.
- 2. Adequate utilities are available to properly serve the proposed development.
- 3. The final plan represents a reasonable and acceptable plan for developing the property.
- 4. The final plan is in conformance with the preliminary plan approved by City Council on November 15, 2021.

Conditions

1. The following items must be addressed prior to issuance of a land improvement permit: submission of condominium documents including the Master Deed and Bylaws, to be reviewed by the City Attorney; Engineering approval of all permits and agreements; and inspection and approval of tree protection and silt fencing by the City.

- 2. The land improvement permit must be issued prior to any trees being removed onsite.
- 3. Provide a landscape bond in the amount of \$170,515.45, plus inspection fees, as adjusted by staff as necessary, prior to the preconstruction meeting with Engineering.
- 4. Compliance with all outstanding staff review comments, if any, prior to final approval by staff.

2022-0110

Request for appointment of two CIP Policy Team representatives for the 2023-2028 Capital Improvement Plan

Mr. Hooper stated that he would have no problem serving on the CIP Policy Team, however, he would not be able to make a March 23, 2022 meeting.

Ms. Roediger noted that the meeting date has been changed and moved. She stated that she is also on the rating team and explained that each year, all of the CIP projects are submitted to this committee, the committee hears from the people submitting the applications and the committee rates them. She explained that the meeting was moved from Wednesday, March 23rd up to Monday, March 21st. She stated that she assumed that the team would be receiving information on the projects most likely tomorrow, and the meeting would be Monday, March 21 from 2 p.m. to 4 p.m.

Mr. Hooper stated that he would be able to make the new date and would volunteer to serve.

Chairperson Brnabic asked if anyone who served last year would like to serve again this year, and if not is there someone else that would like to serve as the second member.

Mr. Weaver stated that he did it last year and would like to serve again.

After the unanimous vote on a the motion by Mr. Kaltsounis, seconded by Mr. Struzik, Chairperson Brnabic announced that Mr. Hooper and Mr. Weaver were appointed.

Ms. Roediger noted that the CIP will be before the Planning Commission at the April 19, 2022 Regular Meeting.

A motion was made by Kaltsounis, seconded by Struzik, that this matter be Approved. The motion carried by the following vote:

Aye 9 - Brnabic, Dettloff, Gaber, Hooper, Kaltsounis, Bowyer, Weaver, Neubauer and Struzik

Resolved, that the Rochester Hills Planning Commission hereby appoints Greg Hooper and Ben Weaver to serve on the CIP Policy Team for the 2023-2028 Capital Improvement Plan.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Gaber stated that tonight is his last meeting on the Planning Commission,

and that he is stepping down from the Commission. He noted that it has been three years and he has enjoyed his service. He stated that he appreciates as a resident the Commissioners' service and everything that they do for the City, and appreciates the staff that supports the Commission.

Chairperson Brnabic expressed thanks to Mr. Gaber and stated that he will be missed. She stated that it has been a pleasure working with Mr. Gaber.

Mr. Kaltsounis stated that all good things come to an end. He stated that it has been 20 years and noted that he would not be returning to the Commission for another appointment. He commented that this will be his last meeting, and noted that it has been a pleasure working with staff and the Commissioners.

Chairperson Brnabic stated the Commission will definitely miss working with Mr. Kaltsounis and she was sorry to see him leave. She thanked him for serving the community for so long.

Mr. Hooper stated that he has appreciated working with Mr. Kaltsounis and Mr. Gaber.

NEXT MEETING DATE

- April 5, 2022 Special Meeting
- April 19, 2022 Regular Meeting

ADJOURNMENT

Hearing no further business to come before the Planning Commission and upon motion by Mr. Kaltsounis, seconded by Ms. Neubauer, Chairperson Brnabic adjourned the Regular Meeting at 9:00 p.m.

Deborah Brnabic, Chairperson
Rochester Hills Planning Commission
Nicholas O. Kaltsounis, Secretary